CITY OF NORTHFIELD WORK SESSION

FEBRUARY 16, 2021


At 6:07pm this meeting was called to order by Municipal Clerk, Mary Canesi. This meeting was properly advertised in the Press of Atlantic City on January 9, 2021, in accordance with Public Law 1975, Chapter 231.
Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-8(b), and N.J.A.C. 5:39-1.1 - 1.7, this meeting will be held in-person and as a remote public meeting (live-streamed) using Zoom conferencing service. Due to social distancing requirements related to Covid-19, there are limited seats for in-person attendance by members of the public. Visit the event calendar page for February 16, 2021 at www.cityofnorthfield.org to determine current seating availability. Face coverings and social distancing will be required for in-person attendance. To reserve an available seat, contact the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 609-641-2832, ext 125, no later than 2:00pm on February 16, 2021. Once all available seats have been reserved, virtual attendance will be required using a web-browser to Join the Zoom Meeting https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84298169702 or by telephone using one tap mobile +13126266799,,84298169702# or direct dial +1 312 626 6799 using Meeting ID: 842 9816 9702. For those wishing to comment during the dedicated public comment portion of the meeting, but who may be unable to attend (in person or via Zoom), public comments may also be submitted in advance via email to mcanesi@cityofnorthfield.org or by written letter to the Office of the Municipal Clerk, 1600 Shore Road, Northfield NJ 08225, or by hand delivery to the drop box in the parking lot at the south corner of the municipal building, addressed to the attention of the Municipal Clerk. Comments shall contain the name and address of the author, will be read aloud and addressed during the remote public meeting, and must be received by 2:00pm on February 16, 2021. 

Municipal Clerk Canesi read the following statement:

“Due to social distancing requirements related to Covid-19, there are limited seats for in-person attendance by members of the public this evening. For this reason, this meeting is also being presented simultaneously as a remote public meeting, live-streamed, using Zoom conferencing service, and in accordance with the Governor’s Executive Orders and the Open Public Meetings Act.  Zoom meeting participants can dial in by telephone and listen to the proceedings, or they can access the meeting using a web-browser, and be able to view and listen. Instructions on how members of the public could reserve one of the limited seats, as well as how they can access Zoom have been made available on the municipal website and were published in the Press of Atlantic City. The full text of the public meeting notice has been posted at the entrance to the municipal building and includes Zoom instructions, information on where to find the meeting agenda and relevant documents, as well as instructions on how members of the public could submit comments in advance of tonight’s meeting. For those participating via Zoom, all participants will be ‘muted’ upon entry to the meeting. Web-browser participants will not be able to share their screens or see the camera-view of anyone other than the host, which is the City of Northfield.

Zoom participants wishing to exercise their right to participate during the public comment portion of the meeting should wait until the specific announcement is made to open the public comment period.  At this time, one by one, any telephone users will be asked to identify themselves and will be unmuted to permit commentary. For web-browser participants, comments or questions may be submitted via the chat function and will not be acknowledged outside of the designated public-comment portion of the meeting; chat-users must also provide his/her name and address for the record in order to be heard. Any written comments submitted in advance will be read aloud and addressed during the public comment portion of the meeting.”
FLAG SALUTE

The flag salute was led by Mayor Chau.
ROLL CALL  

Present (in person): Councilwoman Madden; Councilman Notaro; Councilman Perri; Councilman Smith; Councilman Utts; Council President Polistina; Mayor Chau
Absent: Councilman Dewees
Solicitor Facenda and Engineer Nassar were also in attendance.  Chief Newman was present via Zoom. 
Council President Polistina moved to committee reports.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Councilman Perri– Public Works: Roads, Engineering, Sewer Operations; Senior Citizens

Councilman Perri had nothing to report.
Councilman Utts - Inspections, Code Enforcement, Housing/Zoning, Technology / MRHS Channel; Planning Board

Councilman Utts, as to Planning Board, there were two lots approved for development at the last Planning Board meeting; one large home on a very small lot. Some residents were not pleased.
Councilman Notaro - Fire Department/EMS; Northfield Sports (FAN); Cultural Committee / Veteran Liaison; Economic Development / Chamber of Commerce

Councilman Notaro reported that he met with Chief Cummings last week, Chief Cummings would like to address Council at the next budget meeting. He read the following EMS report:

TriCare had a total of 138 dispatches, 126 calls with patients, 89 transports, 13 mutual aid calls to EHT and administered 1 Narcan.
Councilman Notaro noted that members of the ‘2nd Amendment Grass Roots Organization’ were in attendance again this evening. He thanked Councilman Utts for his contributions. He believed we had a nice draft and hoped to put it on the agenda for the next meeting. He wanted to speak to the Advisory Board regarding ideas for Veterans Park, such as Purple Heart Way.
Councilman Dewees - Buildings/Grounds, Athletic Fields; Birch Grove Park, Bike Path, 1st Street Playground, Veterans Park

Councilman Dewees was absent.
Councilman Smith - Court / Violations; Little League and Babe Ruth, Northfield Community School; Shared Services

Councilman Smith reported that he had received a call from the Chief of Margate's EMS/Fire; they have been providing more EMS Mutual Aid than ever to Northfield, they are asking questions as to what role the Fire Department was playing. Councilman Smith would like to get ball rolling with public safety meetings, monthly.  

Councilman Notaro stated there were more in the past few weeks than in 5 years.
Council President Polistina felt we get the we should the get numbers and evaluate.
Clerk Canesi clarified that Council was speaking about EMS, and advised that when we went down to one man in the Fire Department, they were no longer first responders.
Councilman Smith had Zoom call last week with Linwood and Hamilton Township regarding shared court; we received a sample agreement. Solicitor Facenda and Chief Newman had some questions, which were addressed. He hoped to bring to Council by the next meeting, to vote on.  

Councilman Perri asked Councilman Smith if he knew why Buena backed out of their agreement? 

Councilman Smith did not have details, he was not exactly sure when that took place.
Mayor Chau asked, if this comes to fruition, would we have a say in the appointment of the judge?
Councilman Smith replied, no.
Mayor Chau was concerned about scheduling with a mixed docket. Regarding the contract proposal, would any equipment upgrade, etc. be the responsibility of Hamilton Township?
Councilman Smith replied, that was correct.

Councilman Perri asked about the mutual aid calls, do we know why Egg Harbor Township wasn’t responding?
Councilman Notaro replied he was not sure, they just found out.
Councilman Smith added that Little League and Babe Ruth sign-ups were ongoing, he encouraged all children to sign up. Northfield Community School had a meeting of their committee to discuss further reopening, via Zoom with various stakeholders present. There was a possibility of a full day schedule, they were looking at opening up the school further, trying to get full days in. It was in the formative stages. The school hoped to send out a survey to parents in the next few weeks regarding the resumption of a more normal schedule.
Councilwoman Madden – Insurance and Safety; Library; Mainland Regional

Councilwoman Madden reported that the Insurance and Safety meeting was scheduled for Thursday, February 18th. Councilwoman Madden read the following Fire Department report for January 2021: 3 total fire incidents, 6 false alarm calls, 1 good intent call, 0 rescue incidents, 3 hazardous condition calls, 1 service call incidents, 0 EMS 1st responder incidents and 0 mutual aid calls; for a total of 14 dispatched incidents.

The Mainland Regional High School Board of Education meeting was rescheduled for February 23rd, via Zoom. Councilwoman Madden read the Library attendance and statistics for the month. The Library plans to have story time at the gazebo in the summer. 
Councilman Notaro noted the performance of our Fire Department providing mutual aid at a recent fire in Pleasantville, they helped save many buildings.  
Council President Polistina – Finance and Collections; Municipal Alliance

Council President Polistina reported that we had two budget workshops so far; we made progress at the last meeting, he believed we were at around one and a half cents which is less than two percent. We didn’t know if our collection rate would continue to be as good as it was last year. This number did not include savings in regard to moving court to Hamilton Township.
Council President Polistina moved to the work session, old business.

WORK SESSION / TOPICS FOR DISCUSSION – OLD BUSINESS

· Zion Road Pump Station Easement – Update from Engineer Nassar; Direction from Council Required
Engineer Nassar stated he needed direction from Council. Did we want to subdivide, which would require creating plans and going before the Planning Board or do we want to contemplate the easement as it was proposed back in the 1970's but never executed? The easement would cost around $1,000.00, with subdivision around $3,000.00.

Solicitor Facenda asked, did we get a title search from the County, regarding the easement that was never recorded?

Engineer Nassar replied yes and explained.

Solicitor Facenda recalled the last conversation with County counsel was that the County was going to order the title search.

Engineer Nassar replied we did that.

Solicitor Facenda stated, just so Council knew, we may have a claim by prescription; we should probably discuss that, perhaps in executive session.  

Councilman Perri asked, was the subdivision something the owner would agree to?
Engineer Nassar spoke with the owner's attorney; they were receptive to the issue. Easement or subdividing, either way. 

Councilman Perri stated even if we did condemnation or adverse possession, it's not big enough? 

Engineer Nassar replied, correct.
Councilman Perri noted we've been bouncing this around for a long time; he would like to get it done. 

Engineer Nassar added that it was holding up our plans 

Councilman Perri preferred the subdivision approach.
Solicitor Facenda advised if we can't establish a prior easement as recorded, or by prescription, Solicitor Facenda would then defer to the Council as to how to proceed. 

Council President Polistina suggested a closed session for next meeting to discuss.
Councilman Perri asked Engineer Nassar to be prepared with costs of various approaches.
· Northfield Avenue at Rt 9 Drainage –Update from Engineer Nassar
Engineer Nassar reported that he received an email last week; the undersized pipe was owned by the Department of Transportation (DOT), the Department of Environmental Protection issued the DOT a notice of violation, and is requiring them to provide us with a timeline for repair.
· Emergency Medical Services – Update from Councilmen Smith and Notaro
Councilman Notaro advised that the Request for Proposals was sent out, some insurance adjustments were made.
Solicitor Facenda spoke with Joe Youngblood today; they were reluctant to put the insurance information in to the RFP, instead they were going to try to build it in to the contract after the fact. Solicitor Facenda believed he was able convince them to do an amendment to the RFP now. Linwood Council would discuss and amend the notice this Saturday.  He explained the amendment process.
· Lease Agreement, Parking Spaces at Jackson and Fuae Avenues – Update from Committee
Council President Polistina had nothing to report on the parking situation, he would report at the next meeting.
· Cedar Bridge Road – Update from Engineer Nassar re Rights-of-Way Required
Engineer Nassar spoke regarding Cedar Bridge: on one side there are six properties on the left side (going from Route 9 to Oak), on the other side there are nine. There were a lot of improvements in the area where sidewalks would go. The majority of the rest of the street was 33', and there was no room. It would take a very long time, and would likely not be successful.

Councilman Perri commented that he’d driven the area also, there were many massive trees as well.

Council President Polistina moved to new business, grant opportunities.

WORK SESSION / TOPICS FOR DISCUSSION – NEW BUSINESS
· Standing Item – New Grant Opportunities
Councilman Smith noted we received some funding from the Federal Government, he wondered if there were additional new funding opportunities with new legislation. 

Council Polistina had not seen anything but would keep watching. 

Clerk Canesi believed that CFO Stollenwerk was watching as well.
· 2nd Amendment Resolution – Requested by Councilman Notaro
Councilman Notaro noted that Sandy Hickerson and Dominic Branca were here tonight, and this was very important to them. This was a good thing, and we should do it. It shouldn't be political; he was hoping for a bi-partisan vote.
· City Hall Ramp Project, Possible Foundation Modification – Requested by Engineer Nassar
Council President Polistina moved to the City Hall Ramp Project.

Engineer Nassar advised that the plans originally included keeping the tower in place; now with tower down we had to approach it a little differently, he met with the architect for a redesign that would even out the surface and keep runoff away from the building; there were areas in the basement where water was coming in. The total cost would be $7,500.00 more on the contract; CFO Stollenwerk had advised that there would be funds available. He advised Council there would be a change order.
· Private Fireworks Displays at ACCC – Notice Requirements 
Mayor Chau asked Clerk Canesi if there was an ordinance to charge fees?
Clerk Canesi replied, no.  She explained that an ordinance was proposed but it turned into a revenue source for the Fire Department which was the opposite of the intention.  

Clerk Canesi advised that the item on the agenda was requested by Mr. Jack Serpico, Serpico Pyrotechnics. He will be presenting a proposed firework display at the country club. He has presented in the past; he has two slated for this summer. There is a formal process that involves municipal approval as well as state approval. Mr. Serpico is requesting a change in the notice requirements. Previously, Council required the presenter to notify residents within 200’ of the “blast” zone, by certified mail, of the date, time and lengthy of the display. Mr. Serpico has advised that he had received some negative feedback from some residents who felt inconvenienced by having to go to the Post Office for the certified mail. He would like Council to eliminate the certified mail requirement and instead accept regular mail with him signing an affidavit of service.
Mr. Serpico was present via Zoom should to answer any questions.
Councilwoman Madden felt the purpose of certified mail was to ensure they receive it; would it cause another problem, if we sent regular mail and they say they didn't get it?

Council President Polistina suggested registered mail? That would alleviate the issue of a resident having to pick it up, but could prove delivery. 

Solicitor Facenda added that when we adopted the original Ordinance, we tracked the Land Use Ordinance; the certified mail tracks the proof of mailing. The issue for this Council is you have to balance an angry resident who didn't go pick up a certified letter, verse a resident who didn't get noticed at all. 

Councilman Notaro felt if a resident didn't pick up the mail, they have no right to complain. 

Councilwoman Madden suggested regular and certified. 

Councilman Utts stated that way the resident doesn't have to pick it up 

Clerk Canesi admitted Mr. Serpico into the meeting via Zoom. She introduced Mr. Serpico and asked him to identify himself for the record.
Jack Serpico,133 Orchid Court, Toms River, NJ. The cost was in excess of $500.00 that he had to pass on to bride and groom, he did understand that we were tracking Municipal Land Use Law, but under that statute you are also allowed to provide personal service. He would abide by what the Council wanted, but if possible, would like the option of dropping off the notice, not a postcard, it was on his company letterhead and included Serpico's telephone number if there were any questions. He would prepare an affidavit of service. It was Serpico's policy that a donation of around $200 is made to the Volunteer Fire Company. Most firework displays were five to seven minutes and those used for weddings were less intense than a 4th of July celebration.  

Mayor Chau appreciated Mr. Serpico's willingness to make a donation. He recalled a situation recently where New Jersey American Water Company provided notices in a similar fashion, and residents claimed not to have been noticed of a water shutdown. 

Mr. Serpico offered to also send a letter regular mail.  

Mayor Chau asked if residents would be required to sign acceptance of the letter. 

Mr. Serpico replied no, he reiterated that he would also send via regular mail.  

Councilman Notaro asked how much displays cost?
Mr. Serpico explained various costs and fees, a six-to-seven-minute display was between $3,200.00 and $3,400.00, in addition there were State and County Fire permit fees plus the donation to the local fire department. The last event in Northfield was close to $500 for the certified mail. 

Councilman Smith asked Mr. Serpico to clarify if there was a sound limit, height range, etc. 

Mr. Serpico explained, the fireworks were classified as one-point-four explosive, they used less black powder. 

Clerk Canesi clarified that there was a separate authorizing resolution required to authorize an individual display, under State statute. Tonight's discussion was not to authorize a firework display. 

Councilwoman Madden felt the onus was on the owner to pick up the mail 

Council President Polistina was okay with regular mail and personal delivery; he conducted a straw poll vote.
All members were in favor.
Council President Polistina advised Mr. Serpico of the outcome and thanked Mr. Serpico.
6:30PM CROSS RIVER FIBER
Council President Polistina moved to Cross River Fiber.

Clerk Canesi admitted Mr. Fred Brody to the meeting via Zoom.

Fred Brody, via Zoom, announced he lives in Ocean Township in Monmouth County. He does government affairs for Cross River Fiber. He asked if there were any questions up front?

Council President Polistina asked Mr. Brody to give an overview.

Mr. Brody explained they were governed by the rules of the Board of Public Utilities and Federal and State statutes that must be adhered to. They were seeking for a non-exclusive franchise agreement to attach dark fiber (fiber optic cable) to existing telephone poles, to create a redundant loop for the Cross River Fiber clients; they were usually hospitals, data centers, etc. Cross River Fiber owns and operates the wire, the customer puts the service on it. An agreement was required from infrastructure owners, which included permission for municipal rights of way, so that a route can be designed. The network would only be installed after Northfield's engineer reviewed it, Cross River Fiber would pay for these services, including attorney review, as well as police details.

Mayor Chau asked would there be any physical structure or box?

Mr. Brody replied that the only other equipment would be a splicing box, the size of an egg container. No other antenna, repeater, etc. 

Council President Polistina asked was there a schedule that would be followed for installation? 

Mr. Brody stated that once the route was designed, they'll know what streets they'll be on. He explained it was a pretty quick process, involving a bucket truck traveling down the street to run cable and tie together where they need to. 

Councilman Perri asked why the proposal was only for commercial customers?

Mr. Brody replied that this was dark fiber, customers were sophisticated and light the fiber themselves and manage the service. A resident, or even a small business, uses a service like Verizon, which was a lit service. As an example, Cross River Fiber would own the pipe and the customer puts their own water through it.  

Mayor Chau asked if there were any other Atlantic County towns that currently have service? 

Mr. Brody stated they have Egg Harbor Township; they were working now with Absecon, Linwood, Somers Point and Atlantic City.  

Councilman Perri asked if the equipment being staged at Black Horse Pike and Tilton Road were Cross River Fiber? 

Mr. Brody replied, no.

Councilman Perri asked so you must have prospective customers? 

Mr. Brody replied, yes, but not necessarily within the municipality, this was creating the redundancy in the highway. 

Clerk Canesi summarized that Mr. Brody supplied Council with a sample agreement and resolution.  If Council were in agreement it could be placed on a future Council Agenda.
Council President Polistina took a straw poll, all generally were in favor.  

Clerk Canesi would place it on a future agenda, contingent upon Solicitor Facenda’s review; she would let Mr. Brody know the date of the agenda.
Councilman Utts asked about the reference to underground conduit?
Mr. Brody replied it would be all overhead.  It is in the resolution because some towns and developments do not have telephone poles, it could be removed.
Clerk Canesi thanked Mr. Brody.
Councilman Perri had one more new business issue.  He had been working on the sewer connection fee schedule, he would like to move forward, he would present a draft at the next meeting. 

Councilman Smith, in reviewing the New Jersey Municipalities Magazine, came across op-ed about the recently legalized marijuana. He read a summary from the opinion piece, which pertained to how municipalities would handle on a local level.  

Councilman Perri noted that this would involve the Planning Board, he suggested the Regional Commercial Zone to avoid residential areas. 

Mayor Chau noted that the Council did not have to permit it; he was approached about a year and a half ago by someone who wanted to set up a grow facility. 

Councilman Perri agreed it was an emerging industry, he reiterated the only place it would fit, according to the Master Plan, would be the RC zone.  

Council President Polistina asked if anyone interested in participating on the committee; he would also like to discuss with this with the Chief of Police.
Seeing no other new business, Council President Polistina asked all to take out their agendas.
REVIEW OF REGULAR MEETING AGENDA

Council President Polistina reviewed the Regular Meeting agenda.  It was realized that Council was missing page two of the agenda.
At 7:30pm on motions properly made and seconded, Council President Polistina called for a 5-minute recess; Clerk Canesi made copies.

At 7:35pm Council President Polistina called the meeting back to order.
Council President Polistina made the agenda assignments noting that Resolution 54-2021 would not be voted on tonight.

PUBLIC SESSION/ FIVE MINUTES PER SPEAKER

Council President Polistina opened this portion of the meeting for any member of the public to speak on any topic; he noted a five-minute limit per speaker. 
Ryan Buccafurni, 2100 Grove Road, he was the coach for the 8U baseball team on the agenda for field use. Seven of the players are from Northfield, his team was requesting to use the farm league field on Sunday from noon to two o’clock pm.
Sandy Hickerson, 210 Upland Avenue, Absecon, representative of Garden State Grass Roots Organization for 2nd Amendment rights. She thanked all for their time at the last meeting. She thanked Councilman Notaro for moving forward with the resolution. She read a quote from Joe Biden from 2 days ago “Today, I am calling on Congress to enact common sense gun law reforms, including requiring background checks on all gun sales, banning assault weapons and high-capacity magazines, and eliminating immunity for gun manufacturers who knowingly put weapons of war on our streets,”. This was not about politics. A resolution passed unanimously in Absecon with five democrats and one republican. We want to put a stop to common sense gun laws that only infringe upon their rights.  

Councilman Notaro added that if law passes that AR platform rifle passes, you will have a million criminals on the street because people already have them. That was infringing on 2nd amendment rights.  
Seeing no one else wishing to speak, Council President Polistina closed the public session.
At 7:43pm, on a motion of Councilman Smith, seconded by Councilman Notaro, all members present were in favor of adjourning this meeting.
Respectfully submitted,
Mary Canesi, RMC, Municipal Clerk
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